MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE SYNOD OF THE EAST ANGLIA DISTRICT OF THE METHODIST CHURCH HELD AT ST IVO CENTRE, ST IVES ON SATURDAY 12th SEPTEMBER 2015
Welcome and Opening Devotions - Rev. Julian Pursehouse welcomed everyone to Synod.  


Julian led the opening devotions.  He read Galatians Chapter 3 v 27-29 – all of you are one in Christ Jesus.  He referred to the Paddington film – the explorer promised Paddington that if he came to London he would be assured of a warm welcome but this did not initially prove to be the case as he ended up in the home of a cautious and dysfunctional family and created havoc.  Welcoming the stranger places a strain but can become the catalyst for change and healing – finding a generosity of spirit and embracing difference.  The contemporary relevance of the story is that displaced, vulnerable people are on the move and hoping for a warm welcome but this has not been the reality.  We can allow difference to divide and create fear and prejudice.  Instead we should embrace difference and discover our common humanity as we welcome and love the stranger as Christ loves us.  Today the London District has forgone its Synod in order to show solidarity with the march taking place in London.  At 12 noon we will pause and share in silent reflection as a sign of our solidarity.  If any support for the refugees is given in the Circuits, please let Julian and the District Administrator know.      
The Superintendent of the Huntingdon and St Neots Circuit, Rev. David King, added his welcome to St Ives  and read an inspiring obituary of an amazing St Ives lady who was a Wesley Methodist and who did charitable work, depriving herself of food for the good of others.       

The following ministers were welcomed into the District – Rev. Catherine Dixon, Rev. Ruth Ridge, Rev. Jacquie Evans (not officially with us yet but present at Synod), Deacon Mark Attwood, Rev. Eleanor Reddington, Rev. Sue Sowden, Rev. Paul Beard, Rev. Colin Smith, Rev. Carole Irwin (Research Tutor, Wesley House) and Rev. Barbara Garwood (to her new position assisting in Cambridge).  The following Supernumeraries new to the District were welcomed – Rev. Dr. Stuart Jordan and Rev. Michael and Rev. Jane Cassidy.  Also welcome to our new District Administrator, Alison Travis and to lay representatives present for the first time.  The District Policy Committee had decided that an ecumenical observer from a local Diocese should be invited to Synod and we welcomed Rev. Sarah Gower from the Ely Diocese.
Apologies for absence were not read out but were as follows.  Supernumeraries: Revs. Robert Ely, Mark Booth, Helen Gardner, Dr. John Barrett, John Fenn, Stephen Yelland, Gordon Webster, Barbara Winner, Jo Jacobs, Rosemary Wakelin and Pauline Greasley.  Debbie Caulk (student presbyter) and the following lay people had also sent their apologies – Mike Sharpe, Mike Peck, Stephen Osborn, Joyce Goodall, Kath Jolley, Ray and Diana Sawyer, David Ingham and Michael Green.       

Dispensations were granted to: Revs. Gail Kerry, Alison Walker (at European Methodist Conference), Ruth Ridge, Helen Freeston, Steve Cullis, Dr. Jane Leach, Sharon Willimott and Anthony Brookes plus Deacon Donna Ely.  
Letters were to be sent to various people including Rev. Steve Cullis (death of mother), Rev. Martin Dawes (death of father), Barbara Cole (death of husband Rev. Owen) and Pam Hulford (death of husband).  Also to various people struggling with their health, or caring for someone who is, including Rev. Ray Trudgian, Rev. John White, Rev. Dr. Jane Leach (also difficulties at Wesley House), Rev. Helen Freeston, Rev WG Flaxman Vivian, Rev. Les Richards, Arthur Thompson (car accident), Rev. Gordon Lemmon, Rev. Chris Sharp, Rev. Margaret Collins, Kath Jolley and Ray and Diana Sawyer.  Rev. Penry and Evelyn Hughes are to be congratulated on their Diamond Wedding and prayers sent for Rev. Dr. Jane Craske in her new role.             
Arrangements/Reminders - Jennie Harris highlighted some of the notices on the sheet including a reminder to complete the Conference representatives’ voting sheet and for Superintendents to empty the Circuit boxes.  Mark Keer sent her thanks for the gift token from the Spring Synod.
Rev. Jenny Pathmarajah encouraged people to read the Bible in a year.  She has had 30 people signed up who meet at the end of each month to talk about what they are reading and has arranged various teaching days.  Draft reading plans and order forms are in the Circuit boxes.             

Conference 2015 - Maggie Finbow and Deacon Georgina Brooks gave this report and included the challenge from Rev. Steve Wild, President of Conference, for every Church to bring one person to faith this year, Jill Barber’s (Vice President) talk around the four P’s – prophesy, prayer, passion and protest, and the various issues that were debated including ethical investment, Food Banks and benefit sanctions, Methodist Heritage, support to young Ministers starting out and to Supernumeraries, pressure on the Diaconal Order, Holy Communion and Social Media, support for those taking local arrangements and Connexionalism.  


As the representatives entered the Conference venue there were 1885 broken biscuits displayed, being one for each case identified under the Safeguarding Past Cases Review and Conference agreed some Safeguarding recommendations including top up training.  3Generate was so successful last year that it was oversubscribed and a much bigger venue has been found.  Megan Thomas, Youth President, challenged the Church on its unwillingness to discuss areas like pornography and transgender.  To illustrate Connexionalism, as Rev. Gareth Powell was inducted as Secretary of Conference he was given the minutes of the 1744 Conference and the Conference journal is always signed in an act of worship.  Rev. Dr. Roger Walton and Rachel Lampard were elected as the next President and Vice President respectively.  Maggie gave her thanks for the opportunity to attend Conference.  Revs. Jenny Pathmarajah and Kathy Flynn had put together a video of their impressions as first timers and this was played over lunch.  The efforts of Jenny in photographing people at Conference with a board saying why they love East Anglia certainly got our District known.  
Representatives to Conference were elected.  The following had already been elected by previous Synods - Rev. Jenny Pathmarajah, Rev. Kathy Flynn and Sarah Aitchison for two more years and Susan Eldridge for one more year.  Deacon Georgina Brooks was elected for one year (there being no other nomination).  Hazel Miles was elected as a lay representative for three years (there being no other nomination).  There were two nominations for the remaining Presbyter representative - Revs. Catherine Dixon and Betty Trinder.  A ballot was held and Catherine was elected for three years.  Betty will therefore be the reserve.  The Synod Secretary will attend as one of the lay representatives (as previously agreed).  
           
Ministry among the deaf community – Rev. Anne Richardson has a passion for and ministry around the deaf community.  She was talking about those who are profoundly deaf and use sign language.  They rarely see themselves as disabled and have their own language, culture and identity.  We were urged to try to communicate with them.  We were shown a powerful video – “deaf not dumb”.  The Anglicans and Catholics have done strong work with the deaf over the years but there is a mixed legacy today.  Many deaf people are anti Church because they cannot fully understand what is going on.  We need to embrace them and empower them.  It is about attitude, awareness and understanding.  Anne is seeking Churches with a signed ministry – she has found a small number in East Anglia but would like to find more.  She had put information and a questionnaire in the Circuit boxes.  We need to succeed with this work or it will strengthen the Jehovah Witness stronghold.  Please pray for Anne’s work.   

Mental Health Matters Conference - Stella Davis attended this Conference which took place at Cliff College and was a response to the request from 3Generate to focus on these matters, with Gill Dascombe (then Vice President) supporting it.  Healthy churches provide support, stability and unconditional love.  They are about Grace, compassion and sharing and all these help with mental health.  Our brain can become unwell the same as any other part of our body.  You are not alone when you suffer from mental illness but it feels like it.  “I am fine” can hide a multitude of difficulties.  Stigma and isolation can be worse than the illness.  Professional help is severely under resourced.  Stella referred to the resource “Mental Health – the Inclusive Church” which has real people’s stories.  We can receive a lot from the people who have mental issues.  We need to recognise that people have good and bad days and walk alongside the hurting.  Delegates at the Conference were given a peg to represent the people they care for.  Remember “I am come that you might have life in all its fullness”.
 
DMLN update - Richard Armiger reported that they were very close to completing the team (just needs approval from Methodist Council in October).  The new member should start from the beginning of December.  There were leaflets available to Synod members which included the priorities and some of the forthcoming events.  There are still places at 3Generate.  The DMLN is trying to work at better communications and to help resource the life of the Church.     
Midday - as stated earlier, we stood and observed a period of silence for solidarity with the London march and to express our concern regarding the refugees.  Julian read a prayer from the Prayer Handbook and we then gave a round of applause as a sign of our welcome to the refugees (as they had done in Germany). 

District Groups - There were written reports from the Policy Committee, Evangelism Group, Service Group, MHA, All-We-Can, Learning and Caring and Safeguarding.  Roger Pauley, District Property Secretary, said he appreciates that we will not all understand the building rules and regulations so please contact him for help.  He now also wears a District Disability Advisor hat in relation to property.  He congratulated those who have mastered the online property returns but we are getting behind as a District so please all complete them.  Please look at Property Matters – some questions in relation to LEPs have been removed.  The revised Property Consents website went live the previous day and all alterations must go on for approval.  Rev. Andrew King reported that Shaun Cushion, District Treasurer, had no formal report to give.  We have been using reserves to balance the budget and may need to do more but Shaun will share later in the year.  The District Benevolent Fund information is in the Synod Directory – Paul Hornsby would appreciate it if Churches could donate early in the year (at least £10).  

Rev. Andrew King reported that the DAF levy was about £100,000 last year but is likely to be nearer £200,000 this year.  We need to consider a longer term strategy and perhaps have a reserve fund for new projects.  Please speak to Andrew or Rev. Dr. Mike Wilson early regarding possible grant applications including for ministry and mission.  It is exceptional to make retrospective grants.  

Lorna Burroughes said we had been promised the new District website would go live by the end of April but there have been various issues and it should now go live from 1st October.  Lorna thanked Dr. Jack Lawson for all his work on this and apologised for the delay which has been embarrassing but she is confident of rectifying it now.  Rev. John Boardman was modelling a Fair Trade Clerical Shirt!  David Yarham gave a public issues update encouraging people to get involved in inter-faith dialogue and advertising an event at Holt on 24th October 2015.  Jack Lawson advertised a grant funding day at Haverhill on 28th April 2016 and reference was also made to the District Reconciliation Team (working with the BEH District) whose help can be called in when needed.          
Rev. Ian Gardner said we have a tremendous amount to learn from other denominations.  Ian brought the Managing Governing Documents (Constitution) for St Faiths, Gaywood, King’s Lynn to Synod and these were approved and it was agreed that a direction should be given under SO611.  Julian reassured Synod that the paperwork had been scrutinised by the District Policy Committee.  Ian also welcomed Rev. Nigel Clements to the Churches Together team.  
John Hull said they would be visiting Ipswich Rural Mission and were willing to go elsewhere to see mission initiatives.  Various follow up visits are being arranged to the initiatives identified at the last Synod.  Rev. Catherine Dixon introduced herself as the new Worship Group Co-ordinator and said she was very excited about this role and also thanked everyone for electing her as a Conference representative.  She had been asked by Rev. Heather Walker to refer to the ArtServe information in the Circuit boxes and advertise that there are still places available for the Festival in October.  She also advertised a course at Wesley House in Passion week.

Richard Dean, Learning and Caring Group, said that the World Church Action Team do a lot of work in keeping us in touch.  A prayer corner had been set up at Synod.  The District is now an official partner for Rave in the Nave in Ely but it will not take place next year as its future is being looked at so please remember it in your prayers.  Richard applauded the sterling work done by the Under 19s Group under the leadership of Rev. Sharon Willimott.  Although it says there is a vacancy in the Synod Directory, Sharon is still in post and please pray for moving the work forward.  People are needed to join this group.
Rev. Heather Sorrell spoke on behalf of Methodist Women in Britain.  She will be formally inducted as President for the District on 8th October in Diss.  We have raised over £17,000 for Turning Point Trust, the charity nominated by Angela Macquiban when she was President.  EACH will be Heather’s charity.  Our District Days are very well supported (more attend than in most Districts).  The Day Conference with Rev. Nichola Jones was oversubscribed and great and Nichola said that had been her first invitation to come back to East Anglia.  At Conference the Dementia Friendly Churches pack was launched in conjunction with MHA.  At Epworth there will be an exhibition called “Transforming the world from the kitchen sink”.  There is a concert in conjunction with the MWiB partnership with the Church of North India on Saturday 21st May 2016 with Paul Field and Garth Hewitt at Westminster Central Hall and it is hoped to organise a coach from the District.  Heather mentioned that Jackie Smith has been asked to lead a workshop at the World Assembly in Texas next year which is a great honour.  

Stella and Clive Davis gave a presentation of their visit to Wesley Camp, Latvia.    
Same-Sex Marriage consultation process and round table conversation - this was introduced by Rev. Colin Smith and Rev. Carole Irwin and included that Christians hold very different views but this affects the lives of our congregations and those we would like to welcome in.  We need to engage honestly, prayerfully and graciously as we live with contradictory convictions.  Two workshops were held at the Southport Conference and Districts are now to encourage conversations and collect feedback so a report can be sent by February 2016.  District facilitators will be trained shortly.  The Law Commission is reviewing the law on marriage.  Christians have dealt with differing convictions over time such as with pacifism and slavery.  The former still has no clear agreed position.  We need to remember we are speaking about people when we consider same-sex marriage and related issues.  Everything should be done in the gaze of God.  Synod discussed the topic for a brief period around the tables.  Our District Facilitators will be Rev. Kathy Flynn and Mrs Sue Askew and they will be trained in early October.  They will help on how to facilitate a safe environment and the District Mediation team will also be available to help.  Conversations need to take place in Circuits and Churches over the next few months.  

Rev. Kathy Flynn offered some information she had already prepared to facilitate conversation.  Revs. Colin Smith and Carole Irwin were thanked for leading this session.      
Good News in relation to Radical Hospitality - Ann Howlet-Foster had collected feedback about ways that Churches had demonstrated Radical Hospitality and gave some examples including Art in the Park, ongoing free hospitality at Cromer, Sheringham carnival, Heacham (gospel group and free food which they hope to make an annual event), Holt Pentecost open air service with a free hog roast (again hope to do annually) and Royston Methodist Church near the station gave away over 40 bacon rolls and 12 apples.  The challenge is the radical bit.  We need to consider how we can take up the challenge to remind ourselves of the need and benefits (on both sides) of Radical Hospitality.  Brief conversations took place around the tables.  Rosemary Anderson referred to receiving radical hospitality when they visited Zimbabwe with Rev. Freddy Takavarasha and other examples were also given.  Someone suggested that perhaps we could make spare manses available to migrants.           
Outstanding business - earlier in the Synod we had been given the sad news that Rev. David Gamble had died that day and it was agreed that a letter should be sent to his family.  
Closing Devotions and Thanks - Rev. Andrew Maguire gave thanks for the hospitality received and said there had been some good round table conversations and it had been a wonderful day.  The closing devotions were led by the Huntingdon and St Neots Circuit. 
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